
VILLAGE OF SOUTH LEBANON 
MINUTES 

WORKSHOP MEETING 
DECEMBER 4, 2014 

7:23 P.M. 
 

1.      Mayor Lawhorn called the meeting to order at 6:50 p.m.   
  

2.      Linda Allen - Absent   Sue Johnson - Present 
     Randall Atkins– Present   Steve Riley – Present 

      James Boerio – Present   James Smith – Present 
             

3.      Mayor Lawhorn stated that Linda had a death in Florida.  
       

4.      Vidmar stated he updated his report and highlighted the Corwin Nixon 
     Extension.  He said they have been negotiating with ODOT and the  
     sticking points have been future improvements that have been promised 
     to them, specifically the widening of the ramp coming off N. Bound 
     71 on to 48 and lengthening of the turning lane from N. Bound 48 left 
     to S. Bound 71 and now an issue with the Speedway drive, where they 
     want a limited right turn in and right turn out.  We have agreeable terms 
     with ODOT for the Speedway drive.  Gary said these will be tagged to the 
     permit as a condition of the permit they release.  Smith asked who they are 
     dealing with and Gary said Jay Hamilton and a woman that had Jay’s job 
     prior to him, Chris Hilbert that now works for CESO, who is Speedway’s  
     engineer.  Discussed issues and meeting ODOT’s conditions.  Gary said 
     Speedway had to close on their financing and the drive is also a hold up. 
     Atkins asked if they are not going to start until March and Gary said the 
     Corwin Nixon Extension will start in January and then Speedway is 
     anticipating starting in March.  Boerio asked with the anticipation of 
     increase in traffic and this turning lane from 48 to 71, and if there is any 
     thought to illumination of where 48 and 71 come together.  Gary said 
     he could find out.  Smith stated there is an issue with traffic backing up 
     at 71 and 48 and issues and solutions to the problem.   

 
5.      Mayor Lawhorn asked that the Park Committee meet about the water feature 

     before budget.  
 

6.      Mayor Lawhorn said the Warren County Municipal League just sent 
     the meeting notice out and he needs to know who will attend.   

 
 
 
 
 
 



7.      Mayor Lawhorn said the first meeting in January will be January 8th 
           instead of the 1st of January.  

      
8.      A motion to adjourn the meeting was made at 7:02 p.m. by Boerio, 

      seconded by Atkins, all yeas. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

      
____________________________                   _________________________ 
Sharon Louallen, Fiscal Officer                          Lionel Lawhorn, Mayor   
     


